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November - December 2019

`

Save the Dates
Upcoming Friends Events

Nov.   2   FOBCP Readers Club 9:30-10:30 am
Nov.   3   Beekeepers Club 9 am
Nov. 10   Paint for the Wild 12-3 pm
Nov. 10   Music in the Woods:  Florida Cracker
                   Cowboys 4:30 - 7 pm
Nov. 19-23  Eco-Tour to Cuba
Nov. 30   Night Hike 6 pm
Nov. 30  Wildflower Garden work day 8-10 am
Dec.   1   Beekeepers Club 9 am
Dec.   7   FOBCP Readers Club 9:30-10:30 am
Dec.   8  Opening reception 1-3: Tarpon Springs
                    Art Assoc. Annual Exhibition
Dec. 28  Wildflower Garden work day 8-10 am
Dec. 28  Night Hike 6 pm
Jan. 12, 2020 Annual FOBCP board meeting
                    11:00 am - 1:00 pm
Jan. 18, 2020 Return the Preserve Work Day

Bon voyage to the 24 folks
going to Cuba, Nov. 19-23!
Enjoy the Cuban parks and
natural history!  Thanks to
these travelers, a nice
donation from Carlson
Maritime Travel, in the
amount of $2100, was
made to the Friends!

Barn Owl at Owloween.
Photo by Lynn Whitelaw.
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Friends of Brooker Creek Preserve

Approved Budget 2019 - 2020
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AUDITORIUM GALLERY EXHIBITIONS
by Lynn Whitelaw, Gallery Curator

November Exhibition
The opening reception on Sunday, Sept. 15 for the

 exhibition of drawings and paintings was
very well attended.  A special thanks to John Hoffman for
providing guitar music as our entertainment and to the FOBCP
members who provided such delicious refreshments.  Beard, a
well-known and highly respected Tampa Bay artist, sold three

works during the opening.
With his observations of
reflections, shadows, color and
light on water translated into
semi-abstractions, Beard’s
work brings the beauty of
Brooker Creek’s water’s edge into the Auditorium Galleries.

The exhibition has also received extensive publicity on social
media, and was reviewed by Sarah Telesca for the on-line

 produced by Creative Pinellas (see “Layers in the
Water Nathan Beard’s on view at Brooker Creek
Preserve”)  and was featured in the September issue of

 with an article by Jennifer Ring entitled
.  Ring also promoted Craig Huegel’s Off the Beaten Path Hike, Karl and

Kathleen Nicter’s Guided Photography Hikes, and the Fall Wildflower Festival and Plant Sale in a
separate article on upcoming fall events in the Tampa Bay area – thank you Jennifer!

will be on view in the Auditorium Gallery (Saturdays and Sundays) through
November 17.

Nathan Beard (American, b. 1976)
, 2019

Acrylic on panel, 14 x 11 inches

Three paintings exploring the same subject.

https://creativepinellas.org/magazine-items/nathan-beards-drawing-water-at-brooker-creek-preserve/
https://creativepinellas.org/magazine-items/nathan-beards-drawing-water-at-brooker-creek-preserve/
https://creativepinellas.org/magazine-items/nathan-beards-drawing-water-at-brooker-creek-preserve/
https://creativepinellas.org/magazine-items/nathan-beards-drawing-water-at-brooker-creek-preserve/
https://creativepinellas.org/magazine-items/nathan-beards-drawing-water-at-brooker-creek-preserve/
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Upcoming December Exhibition
The Tarpon Springs Art Association will host its annual Members’ Exhibition
in the Auditorium Gallery and they invite all the Friends of Brooker Creek to
attend their awards program and reception from 1 to 3 pm, Sunday, Dec. 8.
 As many as 60 works will be on view in the categories of oil, acrylic, pencil,
water media, photography and 3-D. Ann Larsen, former Director of the
Leepa-Rattner Museum of Art, will be this year’s Judge.  The show will be on
view (Saturdays and Sundays) through Dec. 29.  FOBCP are grateful to the

Tarpon Springs Art Association for their support in promoting
the Preserve as a place of inspiration for artists.

(At left, a piece from the FOBCP
Members' Photography show.)

Thank you John Hoffman,
for providing music for
the gallery reception.

Volunteers Needed for FOBCP Art Gallery
What do I do? Greet gallery visitors and keep a tally sheet.
Explain a little about the gallery (training and cheat sheet provided)

It’s a beautiful, peaceful atmosphere.  Gallery visitors come in and out
throughout the day. In between visitors, feel free to read, write letters,
knit, do yoga, or just enjoy the view out the windows!

When? Weekends now through Nov 17
                Saturdays:  9 am-12:30 pm and 12:30 pm-4 pm
                Sundays:  11 am-4 pm

Shifts are flexible.  Let us know when you are available!
Contact: fobcp@tampabay.rr.com OR 727-934-2680

Sue Thomas

Color Photography, 2019



5

Off The Beaten Path – In Search of Catesby’s Lilies
By: Craig N. Huegel

It all started on a beautiful Sunday morning, September 22. Our last hike of the Off the Beaten
Path Series had been fully booked for weeks, the weather was just as auspicious, and the Preserve
parking lot was filling up with people and anticipation. Each time I’ve led this hike, I’ve promised
the attendees a close encounter with one of the Preserve’s most iconic wildflowers – Catesby’s lily
( ), and we’ve never failed to find at least one, but
each new hike I worry a bit about whether this time might be the
first to fail. As it turned out, this was the best of them all. We
found 13 lilies in full bloom!

The fall Off the Beaten Path hike is really a wildflower walk. Fall
is the best time in Florida to see wildflowers so it is always
guaranteed to be a beautiful walk. The Catesby’s lilies are just an
added bonus to the overall experience. In a way, they are the giant
pandas of the plant world – the photogenic species that everyone
wants to see above the rest. Catesby’s lilies are found statewide,
but they are extremely habitat sensitive and only found in places
that meet their strict habitat needs. Their persnickety
needs have made them a state threatened species and a
wonderful indicator of habitat quality. At one time, the
staff at Brooker Creek Preserve was monitoring over
500 marked lilies. That study was terminated over a
decade ago and areas that once supported hundreds are
now nearly devoid of them. Finding blooming plants now is

even more of a thrill than
it was in the past.

The walk (it is hardly a
hike the way we do it) began promptly
at 9 am. We left the main parking lot,
wound our way along the public trails
and then broke away from them on trails not open to the public.
Thanks to Duke Energy, we also crossed over their property with
permission and eventually scoured the xeric uplands along the
Hillsborough County line for additional wildflowers. The Florida
paintbrush ( ) and the blazing stars (
spp.) were just beginning to bloom here while the honeycombhead
( ) was nearing its peak. With the wildflowers in
bloom, we also saw lots of butterflies, bees, and other pollinators.

,Catesby’s lily, carphephorus,
and blazing star
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Many thanks for the following Acre Adoptions for Nov/Dec 2019:

     One acre by Barbara Genthner Moritz

Two acres in honor of Jenny & Rick Grahn by Barb & Eddie Hoffman

     One acre in memory of Muriel Harris (Barb’s Mom) by
            Cathie Foster & Julie Wade Please consider adopting an acre

as a birthday gift, memorial or
to honor a special person. See p.
20 for Adopt an Acre Form and
additional information.

Balduina

The Off the Beaten Path hikes have become very popular with our
members and the general public. The funds raised from the
registrations are also an important source of revenue in our efforts
to support the Preserve and its programs.  We get to go to some of
the best parts of the Preserve in doing so – places not open to the
public and places you can’t see otherwise. As we plan the dates for
next year, watch the newsletter so you can mark your calendars and
consider joining us for the series or for just the walks/hikes that
interest
you the
most.
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9th Annual Fall Wildflower Festival

Over 1000 people attended the festival this year
to enjoy the many FREE activities!  These photos
tell the story of a very successful event! Thanks to
all who came, to all our hard-working volunteers,
and to all of our generous sponsors!

Volunteers Seventy-four volunteers
worked diligently and happily the day of the
event, contributing more than 400 hours, in
addition to the many hours spent preparing for
the festival!

Thanks to the 4-H Brooker
Creek Explorers who
showed amazing sales skills
managing our Snack Bar!
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Butterfly Tent

Native Plant Sale
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Wildflower Quest  Participants searched for marked
wildflowers along the Ed Center trails and learned a bit more
about native flora at the Preserve.

Beekeeping

Fall Wildflower Festival
photos by Evan Earle,
Jr., Julia Myers, and
Cathy Vogelsong



10

Nature Crafts
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Return The Preserve Work Day: Six Years and Going Strong

By Evan Earle Jr.

Unfortunately our RTP Work Day was rained out on Oct. 19 (only the second time in six years). So
I put together a “retrospective” of our RTP Work Days.  As we approach the end of 2019, I look
back on our Return The Preserve Work Days and I am literally amazed at what we’ve accomplished
over the last six years thanks to our wonderful, hard working volunteers.  Please enjoy these
photos capturing just some of YOUR RTP Work Days.  We have literally covered a lot of ground!
 If you look at some of the photos from when we started and compare them to what those areas
look like today, The “before and after" is amazing.

Please accept the sincere thanks and appreciation of the Friends
Of Brooker Creek Preserve for helping us to return the Preserve
to its natural environment and beauty.

Tiiiiiiiiiiiiiimberrrrrrrrrrrr!
Thinning out pine trees marked
by BCP staff!

The results of our invasive Apple
Snail removal RTP Work Day.

This is a “BEFORE” photo of the area next to
the gazebo at the parking lot entrance to the
boardwalk, circa 2014. The next time you’re
at BCP, take a look at this area and how much
healthier and happier it is today.

Planting over 300 native flowers at the entrance to BCP.
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Volunteers pulling out
Pepper Vine (try to say
that fast three times)
from the Muhley Grass
in the parking lot.

 Are you a good grass or a
bad grass? What’s missing
from this photo? All the St.
Augustine Grass that was
removed from this area of
Muhley Grass next to the
sidewalk from the delivery
loop road.

Now available in
the Friends
Nature Store!

Our next RTP work day will be
Saturday, Jan. 18.  Join us!
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OWL-O-WEEN 2019!

Many thanks to the eight owl face painters,
three of which are shown to the right, including
volunteer, Jane Myers.  We had help with face
painting this year from East Lake Sunrise
Rotary Club and Palm Harbor University High
School National Honor Society students.

Mr. Hoot, escorted
by Chairman Cathie
Foster, posed with
many children for
many photos.

The children enjoyed getting
their faces painted, each one
a unique design.

Clearwater Audubon brought
three owl species to the event.

Everyone got the opportunity
to get up close to the live owls.

Nearly 600 people
attended our event!
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Volunteers Hanna and Addie
helped with the Owl Pellet
Science where children and their
parents dissected real owl pellets
to find bones and skulls of the
prey the owls had eaten.

Ten owl nest boxes were built by
families with help from volunteer
woodworker, Ray Poyner.

The youngest children enjoyed owl story time. Story
time was provided this year by volunteers from the
Tarpon Springs Women's Club.

Volunteers Paul Mellican and
Marilyn Collins manned the
Owl Scavenger Hunt table in
the morning.  The hunt was a
huge success, with 53 owls
hidden all over the exhibit hall.

Many thanks to the following for their
help with Owl-O-Ween 2019:

East Lake Sunrise Rotary Club

Tarpon Springs Rotary Club

Palm Harbor University High School
National Honor Society

Tarpon Springs Women's Club

Owl-O-Ween photos by Barb Hoffman,
Julia Myers, and Lynn Whitelaw

Many thanks to Nichter Photography for
sponsoring Owloween 2019!
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The owl pancakes were fun and delicious!

Thank you, East Lake Sunrise
Rotary Club, for making owl
pancakes in the morning!

Thank you, Tarpon Springs
Rotary Club, for making owl
pancakes in the afternoon!

Amazon Smile

If you'd like to make a donation to Brooker Creek
Preserve every time you shop using Amazon - please
consider using Amazon Smile and designating
Brooker Creek Preserve as your charity.  The
Preserve has a unique charity-link to take customers
directly to our smile.amazon.com site:

http://smile.amazon.com/ch/59-3302182

Ask your donors, volunteers, employees, and friends

http://smile.amazon.com/ch/59-3302182
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  BEEKEEPERS CLUB

The Friends Beekeepers Club is open to anyone who is interested in beekeeping. Those of us
already in the club are very new to the hobby and are learning as we go. Bob Burkard,
Beekeepers Club President, is very knowledgeable about beekeeping.  We have now built
TEN hives, each hosting between 10,000 and 20,000 bees.

Meetings are held the first Sunday of each month at 9:00 am. We meet at the Bee Shed at
Brooker Creek Preserve Environmental Education Center, gather equipment, and then go to
the apiary located about two miles away.  Everyone shares in all work.  Annual dues for the
club are $25 per person.  You must also be a member of

 in order to join the Beekeepers Club.  The Friends Beekeepers Club is an affiliate
of If you would like to join the Friends Beekeepers
Club or simply have questions, please email fobcp@tampabay.rr.com.

__________________________________________

mailto:fobcp@tampabay.rr.com.
mailto:fobcp@tampabay.rr.com.
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News from the Wildflower Garden By:  Pam Brown

The Wildflower Garden put on a spectacular show in September and October.  The blazing stars,
blue curls, black-eyed susans, and others were in full bloom.  By the time of the Owl-O-Ween
Festival on October 26th the narrow-leaved sunflowers and Gulf muhly grass were in their full
glory as well.  I want to thank everyone who volunteered this year and helped make the
Wildflower Garden great. With your help and the abundant rain during the summer, the garden has
been especially lovely. You are all the best!

Our next workday in the Wildflower Garden will be on January 25, 2020 (no workday in
November or December due to proximity to holidays).  We will be partnering with the “Return the
Preserve” work group to do some heavy renovation of the
garden for our January 25th workday.  Watch for a notice
for the hours for this day.  If you can help in the garden,
please bring your hat, gloves, tools and wear closed toed
shoes and join us for some gardening fun.  We will provide
breakfast snacks.  We would love to see you there!

Pam’s Gardening Tip

We have finally cooled down a bit and the plants in our landscapes
are slowing down and going dormant for the winter.  In Florida,
dormancy is not as easy to spot.  Some trees and plants do lose their
leaves, but our evergreen plants go into dormancy as well.  This
means that they do not require as much irrigation.  You can turn
automatic irrigation back to only every two weeks at the most.  You
should not need to prune and definitely do not need to add any
fertilizer.  Dormant plants are not really growing so they do not
need the added fertilizer.  Any fertilizer added to the soil will be
wasted or washed into the street gutters.  Grass will only need to be
mowed every two to three weeks.  The only exception to this is
annual flowers that are planted for color.  They will need to be
spoon fed a small amount of fertilizer each month during their
bloom season.  I have most of my annuals in large containers so that
watering and fertilizing is easier.

Take a break from gardening chores and enjoy the cooler weather!

http://blogs.ifas.ufl.edu/pinellasco/2018/04/18/exotic-plants-starving-birds-12-things-you-can-do-to-help/
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Friends of Brooker Creek
Preserve Readers Club
By:  Jon Burr

September’s discussion was about E. O.
Wilson’s ‘Anthill’ (2010), a story of a young
man’s coming of age in the Deep South. The
book was generally liked by our crowd of
readers. The ending seemed to come suddenly
and in an unexpected way. (Spoiler alert: In
thinking about what to write, I realized the ending reminded me of an unexpected incident in the
movie ‘Contact’.)  Dr. Wilson spoke at Eckerd College a number of years ago. When asked after
his talk what the single most important thing one could do for the environment was, he answered:
“Get rid of your lawns.” This was alluded to in ‘Anthill’. Liz and I went to Chicago to see him
speak at the Newberry Library (guess what snow looks like in the air!). The book he was pushing
was sold out but I had taken my copy of his book ‘Consilience’. He signed it and drew a little ant
over his signature.

The Friends group wondered how autobiographical the book was. Parts seemed very personal. I
reread most of my copy of his autobiography, “Naturalist’ (1994), looking for clues and finding
few. Wilson did mention he got help from Archie Carr, “…the great expert on Caribbean natural
history…” Ah, the perfect segue.

In October we discussed any book by or about Archie Carr (1909-87). We had a special guest,
Barb Hoffman, who worked with Archie.  Barb’s talk was awesome!

I read “A Naturalist in Florida” (Yale Univ., 1994) A Celebration of Eden, ed. by Marjorie
Carr, foreword by E. O. Wilson. Let me hazard a paragraph from the book:

“No significant preserving of nature can be done with slight sacrifice. The true test will come
when great sacrifices are needed, when it becomes necessary to fight the indifference of most
of the world and the active opposition of much of it, to surmount man’s ingrained determination
to put the far future out of his mind in matters of current profit.” p 233.

It is accepted policy not to discuss political topics in the activity and doings of the Friends. I
cannot help but say that Brooker Creek Preserve’s very being is as political as it gets.

Next time, we discuss Journeys Through Paradise’ by Gail Fishman. There is plenty of room at
the table. We meet the first Saturday of the month at 9:30am at the conference room in the Ed
Center (main building).
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Nature Store News

Store Profit 2019: Our Nature Store has been up and running for 9 years now and each fiscal
year we are happy to add the profit from store sales to the Friend's coffers to be used to
support the Preserve.  For FY 2019 that amount was $13,970.30!

Holiday Gift Ideas: For
the nature lovers on your
list we have these gift
items and more!
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Volunteer News
Education Center Updates & More

By Julia Myers, Education Support
Specialist, Brooker Creek Preserve

The Brooker Creek Explorers 4-H
club is hosting the annual Pinellas 4-H
Cooking Contest here at Brooker Creek on Friday, January 3, 2020, from 9 am to 12 pm. They are
looking for judges who do not have any food restrictions to help judge the contest. Would you like
to be a tasting judge for the contest? 4-H Youth will prepare recipes in three areas: Healthy
Snacks, Florida Citrus, and Cookies. Let me know if you are interested and I can provide more
details!

Holiday Hours:

For Thanksgiving the Environmental Education Center will
be closed on both Thursday November 28th and Friday
November 29th.

The Preserve will be open on Thanksgiving Day and closed
on only Friday November 29th.

Christmas and New Years do not affect the Education
Center’s opening hours this year. The Preserve is closed
on Christmas Day.

Birding Scavenger Hunt: We have a brand-new activity
available in the Education Center for families to enjoy on a
self-guided hike! Danielle, A local girl scout working towards
her gold award wanted to create something to help families get
to know our local birds better. Danielle came up with the idea
of a birding scavenger hunt and under the supervision of
Preserve staff she developed an excellent activity. We are
excited to debut it!

If you would like to join our active volunteer group at
Brooker Creek Preserve, please call us at (727) 453-6800.
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Board of Directors
Officers
Chair: Cathie Foster
Vice Chair: Robert Burkard
Secretary: Pam Brown
Treasurer: Jane Myers

Directors:
Beekeeper: Robert Burkard
Business: Barbara Hoffman
Communications: Julie Wade
Craftsman:  Ray Poynor
Fall Wildflower Festival: Cathie Foster
4th Grade Coordination: Chuck Parsons
Grants: Allyn Childress
Guiding Documents: Walt Hoskins
Land Use: Dr. Craig Huegel
Music in the Woods: Jane Myers
Nature Store Bookkeeper:
     Kathleen Nichter
Newsletter Editor: Dr. Craig Huegel
Newsletter Publisher: Cathy Vogelsong
Night Hikes: Mark Yeager
Owl-O-Ween:  Barb Hoffman
Publicity: Barbara Schultz
Return the Preserve Work Days:

Evan Earle, Jr.
Wilderness Trail: Dr. Craig Huegel
Wildflower Garden: Pam Brown
Wildlife Safari: Cathie Foster

Further Leadership
Accountant:  Bob Host
Book Club: Jon Burr & Kathleen Nichter
Gallery Curator: Lynn Whitelaw
Membership: Jeff Myers
Website Master: Cathy Ordiway

Friends of Brooker Creek Preserve:
www.FriendsOfBrookerCreekPreserve.org
Email: fobcp@tampabay.rr.com
Voicemail: (727) 934-2680

Brooker Creek Preserve:
Phone: (727) 453-6900
Website: www.brookercreekpreserve.org
Brooker Creek Preserve Environmen-
tal Education Center is located at 3940
Keystone Road, Tarpon Springs, Florida,
34688.  Phone: (727) 453-6800
Hours: Thurs. - Sat. 9am - 4pm,  Sun., 11am
- 4pm.
Friends Nature Store is located in the
Education Center.  Hours: Thurs. - Sat. 9am
- 4pm,  Sun., 11am - 4pm.
Preserve Hiking Trails open 7 days a
week, 7:00am to 30 minutes before sun-
set. Closed the day after Thanksgiving
and Dec. 25.
Horse Trails open 7 days a week, all year,
sunrise to sunset.

This newsletter is published every other
month. Please submit articles to News-
letter Editor Dr. Craig Huegel (727) 422-
6583 or email Huegelc55@aol.com

Friends of Brooker Creek Preserve - Mission
Statement: The mission of the Friends of
Brooker Creek Preserve is to provide public
support for the Preserve through fund raising,
volunteer programs, and education to ensure that
the Preserve remains a natural wilderness for
future generations.

Pinellas County PCR Mission statement:
The mission of the Parks and Conservation
Resources Department is to maintain and
protect the inherent value of the County’s
natural, cultural and recreational resources
through sustainable access, education, and
stewardship that enhance quality of life for
our community and future generations.

Registration Info: FEID #59-3302182 tax-exempt, non-profit corporation
A COPY OF THE OFFICIAL REGISTRATION AND FINANCIAL INFORMATION MAY BE OBTAINED FROM THE DIVISION OF
CONSUMER SERVICES BY CALLING TOLL-FREE (1-800-435-7352) WITHIN THE STATE. REGISTRATION DOES NOT IMPLY
ENDORSMENT, APPROVAL, OR RECOMMENDATION BY THE STATE. REGISTRATION NUMBER CH. 16077

Friends of Brooker Creek Preserve – Land Use
Position Statement: The Friends of Brooker
Creek Preserve support land uses within the
boundaries of Brooker Creek Preserve which
have a main purpose that furthers the
preservation, conservation, restoration or
protection of the land and resources of the
Brooker Creek Preserve.
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